## Куринная Татьяна Сергеевна учитель английского языка ГБОУ «Краснолучская школа №9» г.Красный Луч, Луганская Народная Республика

## Предметы гуманитарного цикла

**Тема:** Scotland.

Задачи:

**Образовательная:** формировать умения монологической речи по теме; развивать умение учащихся оперировать известными понятиями, составлять высказывания с помощью опор.

**Развивающая:** формировать способность и готовности вступать в иноязычное общение; развивать различные виды памяти, внимание, коммуникативность, воображение; развивать языковую догадку.

**Воспитательная:** расширять кругозор, творческие способности учащихся; развивать толерантное отношение к культуре и традициям другой страны.

## Ход урока.

## 1. Организационный момент.

- Hello, kids!
- Who is on duty today?
- Who is absent today?
- Ok? Sit down? Please. Let's begin our lesson.

## 2. Постановка целей и задач урока.

- Today we are going to speak about Scotland. We are going to learn new information about symbols of Scotland, Edinburgh, etc.

## 3. Речевая зарядка.

- But first of all let's sing a Scotland folk song (My Bonnie lies over the ocean).
- Very well. Well done!

## 4. The poem of Robert Bruce "My heart's in the Highland".

- Today I want tell you about famous writers of Scotland. And we are going to listen and then read the poem of Robert Bruce. (Дети слушают аудиозапись. Стихотворение читает принц Чарльз).
  - Robert Bruce wrote this poem about Scotland, his country, his Motherland.
  - Now let's listen the translation of this poem.
  - Do you like this poem?

## 5. Работа с текстом.

- Ok. Listen carefully and look on the screen.
- What is text about?

## 5.1. Дополнить предложения.

- Now, I'll give you a card and you must complete sentences. Do you understand this task?
- Lets check this task up.

## 6. Физкультминутка.

- Stand up everybody. Look on the screen and repeat.
- Ok. Very well!

## 5.2. Ответить на вопросы.

- Look on this task and answer the question.
- -Very nice.

#### 5.3. True or false.

- You can see statements and you should say if they true or false.
- Nice.

#### 7. Рефлексия.

- Показать Шотландию на карте.
- Назвать символы Шотландии.
- Национальная одежда.
- Музыкальный инструмент.
- Достопримечательности.
- Озёра.

#### 8. Подведение итогов.

#### 9. Домашнее задание.

#### Материалы.

Текст песни.

My Bonnie lies over the ocean

My Bonnie lies over the sea

My Bonnie lies over the ocean

Oh, bring back my Bonnie to me

Bring back, bring back

Bring back my Bonnie to me, to me

Bring back, bring back

Bring back my Bonnie to me

Last night as I lay on my pillow

Last night as I lay on my bed

Last night as I lay on my pillow

I dreamt that my Bonnie was dead

Oh blow the winds o'er the ocean

And blow the winds o'er the sea

Oh blow the winds o'er the ocean

And bring back my Bonnie to me

The winds have blown over the ocean

The winds have blown over the sea

The winds have blown over the ocean

And brought back my Bonnie to me

My heart's in the Highlands. Robert Bruce

My heart's in the Highlands, my heart is not here;

My heart's in the Highlands, a-chasing the deer;

A-chasing the wild deer, and following the roe,

My heart's in the Highlands wherever I go.

Farewell to the Highlands, farewell to the North,

The birth-place of valour, the country of worth;

Wherever I wander, wherever I rove,

The hills of the Highlands for ever I love.

Farewell to the mountains high cover'd with snow;

Farewell to the straths and green valleys below;

Farewell to the forests and wild-hanging woods;

Farewell to the torrents and loud-pouring floods:

My heart's in the Highlands, my heart is not here;

My heart's in the Highlands, a-chasing the deer;

A-chasing the wild deer, and following the roe,

My heart's in the Highlands wherever I go.

#### В горах мое сердце

В горах моё сердце, не здесь, не со мною,

В горах за оленем несётся стрелою.

За диким оленем летит оно следом,

В горах моё сердце, где б только я не был.

Прощай, моя Родина, Север мой милый,

Где доблесть с достоинством не разделимы,

Куда ни забрёл бы, где б я не бродил,

Страну этих гор навсегда полюбил.

Прощайте, вершины высокие снежные,

Прощайте, долины зелёные нежные,

Прощайте, леса и заросшие кущи,

Прощайте, ручьи и потоки ревущие.

В горах моё сердце, не здесь, не со мною,

В горах за оленем несется стрелою,

За диким оленем летит оно следом,

В горах моё сердце, где б только я не был.

Scotland.

Scotland is a land of mountains, lakes and romantic castles. The winters are cold, with plenty of snow, but the summers are often warm and sunny. Deer live in the hills, and the rivers are full of salmon. The flag of Scotland is St. Andrew cross. The national animal of Scotland is the unicorn. The national plant is thistle. The traditional musical instrument is bagpipe.

The capital of Scotland is Edinburgh. Edinburgh is a beautiful city. The heart of the city is the castle, where the kings and queens of Scotland lived for centuries. The Castle looks like the castle from a fairy-tale, and parts of it are more than a thousand years old. From the top of the Castle there is a beautiful view of the hill and the sea. Besides the Castle there are many other interesting buildings, such as Holyrood Palace which is the old royal residence, the Art Gallery, the University of Edinburgh. Another big city of Scotland is Glasgow. Actually Glasgow is the biggest city of Scotland and it's very beautiful.

Not far from Glasgow there is one of the most famous of Scotland's manu lakes (called "lochs"), Loch Lomond. Another famous lake is Loch Ness. You probably heard the story about Nessy – a monster who lives in the lake. Many tourists come to Scotland to see Nessy. Scottish numerous valleys are known as "glens". This "glens" are very beautiful.

Kilt is a traditional dress of men and boys in the Scottish Highlands of the 16<sup>th</sup> century. Since the fifteenth century, each Scottish family (or clan) has worn its own tartan as a kind of badge. It was a useful way of recognizing people, especially in times of war. Many tartans date only from the 19<sup>th</sup> century, but some of the old patterns still exist. "Dress" tartans, worn on special occasions, have light, bright colours. Hunting tartans are usually green, blue or brown.

Scotland is very beautiful country with interesting history and traditions. If you will have such opportunity you should visit Scotland.

## Дополнить предложения.

- 1. Scotland is a land of ...
- 2. The capital of Scotland is ...
- 3. Not far from Glasgow there is ...
- 4. Scotland is very beautiful country ...
- 5. The Flag of Scotland is ...
- 6. The heart of Edinburgh is ...
- 7. Nessy is ...

- 8. If you will have ...
- 9. The national animal ...
- 10. The Castle looks like ...
- 11. Many tourists come ...
- 12. Kilt is a traditional dress ...
- 13. The national plant ...
- 14. Another big city of Scotland is ...
- 15. Scottish numerous valleys ...
- 16. Hunting tartans are usually ...
- 17. The traditional musical instrument ...
- 18. Hollyrood Palace is ...
- 19. Another famous lake ...

## TRUE/FALSE

- 1. Edinburgh is a capital of Scotland.
- 2. Edinburgh is the biggest city of Scotland.
- 3. Lilt is a traditional dress of women and girls.
- 4. Hunting tartans are usually green, blue, black.
- 5. Not far from Glasgow there is Loch Ness.
- 6. The heart of Edinburgh is The University of Edinburgh.
- 7. Scotland is a very beautiful country with interesting history and traditions.
- 8. Scotland is a land of mountains, lakes and romantic castles.
- 9. Each Scottish family has worn its own tartan as a kind of badge.
- 10. Holyrood Palace is the old royal residence.

#### Ответить на вопросы.

- 1. What is traditional musical instrument of Scotland?
- 2. What is the biggest city of Scotland?
- 3. What are the tartans? When are they used?
- 4. What is the capital of Scotland?
- 5. What is the Heart of Edinburgh?
- 6. What is the kilt?
- 7. What is the national plant of Scotland?
- 8. What lakes of Scotland do you know?
- 9. What is Nessy?
- 10. What interesting places can you visit in Scotland?
- 11. What is the national animal of Scotland?

#### Источники:

- 1. https://stihi.ru/2003/03/17-692
- 2. <a href="https://ru.wikipedia.org/wiki/My\_Bonnie\_Lies\_over\_the\_Ocean">https://ru.wikipedia.org/wiki/My\_Bonnie\_Lies\_over\_the\_Ocean</a>
- 3. http://www.primavista.ru/rus/contests/na-yazyke-detstva/works/stihotvorenie7
- 4.<u>https://vk.com/audios77883248?q=%D0%BF%D1%80%D0%B8%D0%BD%D1%86%2</u>

# $\underline{0\%D1\%87\%D0\%B0\%D1\%80\%D0\%BB\%D1\%8C\%D0\%B7}$

- 5. <a href="http://nota.triwe.net/english11/text\_01.html">http://nota.triwe.net/english11/text\_01.html</a>
- 6. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Scotland